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August 18, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the King County Juvenile Detention Guild (Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention - Juvenile Detention) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2013, through December 31, 2016, which will enable King County to continue to provide appropriate care and custody for youth who are detained in the Juvenile Detention Facility.  Also, it will enable the continued operation of the Alternative to Secure Detention programs available to appropriate youth ensuring appropriate juvenile justice access for all and simultaneously maintaining public safety both in the community and in the Juvenile Detention Facility.
This agreement covers approximately 107 employees in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.  These employees perform all aspects of administration and maintenance of King County’s Juvenile Detention Facility and programs.  In addition to core detention functions, the employees covered by this collective bargaining agreement provide youth training, community placement, chemical dependency services, recreation, food services, administrative and fiscal services for King County as well as administration of the Alternative to Secure Detention programs for appropriate youth.
This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County through its adoption of greater efficiencies, standardized payroll practices and housekeeping improvements.  The changes to the existing agreement include the following: 

a) Housekeeping and contract standards changes to holiday compensation, vacation schedule and usage, personal holidays, sick leave accruals, bereavement leave and step progression.
b) Greater employee accountability through modification to the departmental tardy policy by moving employees to a calendar year from a 12 month rolling calendar year.
c) Improved productivity by decreasing the number of vacation slots available on weekends.

d) Adopting an Employee Bill of Rights.
e) Changes that reflect greater efficiencies including vacation selection, sick leave administration, out of classification assignments, shift trades, daylight savings time administration and hiring practices.
The wage settlement for 2013 calls for the standard 3.09% cost-of-living adjustment (COLA).  The COLAs for 2014 and 2015 were negotiated at 2% each year.  The COLA adjustment for 2016 of 2.25% follows the standard County settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  The agreement also provides a market based addition of a 1% Shift Premium for employees working swing and graveyard shifts.
This agreement furthers the goals of the County’s Strategic Plan utilizing the corresponding guiding principles.  More specifically, this agreement provides necessary support for safe communities and accessible justice systems for all.  The care, custody and support for youth who find themselves involved with the juvenile justice system is instrumental in maintaining a fair and accessible justice system and ensuring safety to the public as well as providing the most appropriate opportunity for youth to develop into productive members of our community.  This agreement also helps to maintain a quality workforce by providing fair wages and benefits, and developing and retaining quality employees.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2878.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
